



Women in detention

Putting the UN Bangkok Rules into Practice

Citations

For more information on the course visit www.penalreform-elearning.org

- '' 'Julie Bilotta, the inmate who gave birth in jail talks about her charges and missing her baby', CBC Production, *Powered by NewsLook.com*, <accessed 4 December 2012 at http://dailymotion.com/video/xuangu_julie-bilotta-the-inmate-who-gave-birth-in-jail-talks-about-her-charges-and-missing-her-baby_news
- Dawn Moore, 'Our prison system was not designed for women', *The Ottawa Citizen*, 20 October 2012 <accessed 4 December 2012 http://ottawacitizen.com/opinion/prison+system+designed+women/7421624/story.html
- iii ChartsBin statistics collector team 2010, World Female Prisoners (percentage within the Prison Population), ChartsBin.com, accessed 4 December 2012 at http://chartsbin.com/view/t5b>
- iv Kraft-Stolar, Tamar, Brundige, Elizabeth, Kalantry, Sital and Getgen, Jocelyn E., 'From Protection to Punishment: Post-Conviction Barriers to Justice for Domestic Violence Survivor-Defendants in New York State', *Cornell Legal Studies Research Paper* No. 11-21, 7 June 2011, p3
- ^v Medical Mondiale, *Legal Aid Program, Facts and Figures*, July 2004, Dr Anou Borrey cited in UNODC, *Afghanistan: female prisoners and their social reintegration*, March 2007, p21
- vi UNODC, Afghanistan, female prisoners and their social reintegration, p21
- vii Amnesty International, *Afghanistan: Women still under attack a systematic failure to protect,* May 2005, Al Index: ASA 11/007/2005, p36

- ^{xiii} UNIFEM (CEDAW South East Asia Programme), GTZ, USAID, CIDA and East-West Management Institute (EWMI), *Violence against women: A baseline survey*, Cambodia 2005
- Human Rights Council, Fourth session, Report of the Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, Manfred Nowak, Mission to Jordan, 5 January 2007, A/HRC/4/33/Add.3
- Law and Justice Commission of Pakistan, *Releasing the Female Accused on Bail*, PKLJC 48, May 2012 <accessed 4 December 2012 at http://commonlii.org/pk/other/PKLJC/reports/48.html>

ⁱ_x Human Rights Watch, Colombia: Women face prison for abortion, 27 June 2005, <accessed 25 February 2013, www.hrw.org/news/2005/06/26/colombia-women-face-prison-abortion >

^x Alison Thompson and Sabrina Mahtani, AdvocAid, 'Women, Debt & Detention: An Exploratory Report on Fraudulent Conversion and the Criminalisation of Debt in Sierra Leone', July 2012

xi A Lawrence, et al, *Women Offenders*, Bureau of Justice Statistics, U.S. Department of Justice (December 1999, rev. 10/3/00), p6, cited in *Women in Prison Project's Factsheet, March 2008* <accessed 4 December 2012 at http://prisonpolicy.org/scans/Women_in_Prison_Fact_Sheet_2008.pdf>

xii Amnesty International, *Not Part of My Sentence: Violations of the Human Rights of Women in Custody*, March 1999, Al Index: AMR51/019/1999, p5

xiii Amnesty International, Governments urged to condemn Nicaragua abortion ban, 4 February 2010, <accessed 25 February 2013, www.campaigns.amnesty.org/campaigns/campaigns/demand-dignity>

¹ Kraft-Stolar, Tamar, Brundige, Elizabeth, Kalantry, Sital and Getgen, Jocelyn E., 'From Protection to Punishment: Post-Conviction Barriers to Justice for Domestic Violence Survivor-Defendants in New York State', *Cornell Legal Studies Research Paper* No. 11-21, 7 June 2011, p5

ii Amnesty International, *Ghana: "Prisons are bottom of the pile": The human rights of inmates in Ghana,* April 2012, Al Index: AFR 28/002/2012, p15

Open Society Justice Initiative, The Socioeconomic Impact of Pretrial Detention, 2011, p28

^{iv} UN General Assembly, Sixty-sixth session, *Report of the Special Rapporteur on extreme* poverty and human rights, Magdalena Sepúlveda Carmona, 4 August 2011, A/66/265 para.81

- ^v Kathleen Marshall, Scotland's Commissioner for Children and Young People, *Not Seen. Not Heard. Not Guilty. The Rights and Status of the Children of Prisoners in Scotland,* 2008, p4
- vi A report by Baroness Jean Corston of 'A review of women with particular vulnerabilities in the Criminal Justice system', March 2007, < www.justice.gov.uk/publications/docs/corston-report-march-2007.pdf, accessed 4 January 2013>, p18
- Vii Eilís Lawlor, Jeremy Nicholls and Lisa Sanfilippo, The New Economics Foundation, *Unlocking Value: How we all benefit from investing in alternatives to prison for women offenders*, November 2008
- Committee on the Rights of the Child, Report and Recommendations of the Day of General Discussion on Children of Incarcerated Parents, 30 September 2011, para.28
- ix [omitted]
- ^x Life Sentences', the Guardian, Jackie Kemp, 1 July 2009, <accessed 19 December 2012 www.guardian.co.uk/society/2009/jul/01/albie-sachs-interview-childrens-rights
- xi Kraft-Stolar, Tamar, Brundige, Elizabeth, Kalantry, Sital and Getgen, Jocelyn E., 'From Protection to Punishment: Post-Conviction Barriers to Justice for Domestic Violence Survivor-Defendants in New York State', *Cornell Legal Studies Research Paper* No. 11-21, 7 June 2011, p20. Please note that the names in the report have been replaced with pseudonyms in order to protect their privacy.
- xii Kraft-Stolar, Tamar, Brundige, Elizabeth, Kalantry, Sital and Getgen, Jocelyn E., 'From Protection to Punishment: Post-Conviction Barriers to Justice for Domestic Violence Survivor-Defendants in New York State', *Cornell Legal Studies Research Paper* No. 11-21, 7 June 2011, p20
- xiii Human Rights Council, Fourth session, Report of the Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, Manfred Nowak, Mission to Jordan, 5 January 2007, A/HRC/4/33/Add.3
- xiv UN Office on Drugs and Crime, *Global Report on Trafficking in Persons*, February 2009, <accessed 19 December 2012 www.unodc.org/documents/human-trafficking/Global Report on TIP.pdf>, p6
- xv 'Women in Prison Fare Better in China', *The New York Times*, Didi Kirsten Tatlow, 11 September 2012, <accessed 19 December 2012 www.nytimes.com/2012/09/12/world/asia/12iht-letter12.html?pagewanted=all

Roy Walmsley, International Centre for Prison Studies, World Female Imprisonment List (second edition): Women and girls in penal institutions, including pre-trial detainees/remand

prisoners, September 2010, <accessed 22 January 2013 www.prisonstudies.org/images/news events/wfil2ndedition.pdf>

ⁱⁱ 'Discrimination against women in prison keeps them going back', *the Guardian*, Sadhbh Walshe, 4 January 2013, <accessed 22 January 2013 www.guardian.co.uk/commentisfree/2013/jan/04/discrimination-women-prison-recidivism>

iii New Hampshire Advisory Committee to the US Commission on Civil Rights, *Unequal Treatment: Women Incarcerated in New Hampshire's State Prison System*, Briefing Report, September 2011 <accessed 22 January 2013
www.usccr.gov/pubs/Unequal Treatment WomenIncarceratedinNHStatePrisonSystem.pdf >

iv In an interview on Radio BBC 4, *Is Eve still being framed?*, 10 September 2012. Transcript available at <Accessed 22 January 2013 http://davinasquirrel.wordpress.com/2012/09/11/is-eve-still-being-framed>

VUN Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW), Communication No. 23/2009, Inga Abramova v. Belarus, 27 September 2011, CEDAW/C/49/D/23/2009 <available at www.unhcr.org/refworld/docid/4fd6f75a2.html, accessed 23 January 2013>, Paragraphs 7.6, 7.4, 7.5 and 7.7

vi Tomris Atabay, UNODC, Handbook for prison managers and policymakers on Women and Imprisonment, 2008, p16

vii Amnesty International, *Prisoners are bottom of the pile: The human rights of inmates in Ghana,* April 2012, Al Index: AFR 28/002/2012, p29

^{viii} Jessica Jacobson and Kimmett Edgar with Nancy Loucks, Prison Reform Trust, *There when you need them most,: pact's first night in custody services,* 2007 <accessed 4 February 2013 www.prisonadvice.org.uk/files/first%20night%20report.pdf>

^{ix} Howard League for Penal Reform, 'Care, concern and carpets: How women's prisons can use first night in custody centres to reduce distress', 2006

^{*} Preventing suicide in jails and prisons, Co-produced by WHO and IASP, the International Association for Suicide Prevention, 2007 <accessed 4 February 2013, www.who.int/mental_health/prevention/suicide/resource_jails_prisons.pdf>

xi The Institute of Prison Law, *The Prisons Handbook* <Accessed 22 January 2013 www.prisonshandbook.co.uk/going.html#erica>

xii Jessica Jacobson and Kimmett Edgar with Nancy Loucks, Prison Reform Trust, *There when you need them most,: pact's first night in custody services,* 2007 accessed 4 February 2013 www.prisonadvice.org.uk/files/first%20night%20report.pdf>

xiii Jessica Jacobson and Kimmett Edgar with Nancy Loucks, Prison Reform Trust, *There when you need them most,: pact's first night in custody services,* 2007 <accessed 4 February 2013 www.prisonadvice.org.uk/files/first%20night%20report.pdf > p 24

- xiv Scotland's Commissioner for Children and Young People, Written submission to UN Committee on the Rights of the Child Day of General Discussion 2011, quoted in Quaker United Nations Office Report, *Collateral Convicts: children of incarcerated parents*, March 2012 <accessed 22 January 2013 www.quno.org/geneva/pdf/humanrights/women-in-prison/201203Analytical-DGD-Report-internet.pdf>
- xv Children of Incarcerated Parents", 30 September 2011, <accessed 22 January 2013, www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/crc/docs/discussion/2011CRCDGDReport.pdf>
- xvi Action for Children and Youth Aotearoa, written submission to UN Committee on the Rights of the Child Day of General Discussion 2011, <accessed 22 January 2013, www2.ohchr.org/english/.../Discussion2011_submissions/ACYA.doc>
- xvii Family and Corrections Network website, <Accessed 22 January 2013, http://www.fcnetwork.org/Bill%20of%20Rights/billofrights.pdf>

- ⁱ Human Rights Watch, *Detained and Dismissed: Women's Struggles to Obtain Health Care in United States Immigration Detention,* 17 March 2009, p4
- ii Book Reveals Plight Of Female Prisoners', *The Moscow Times*, Galina Stolyarova, 5 December 2012, <accessed 5 March 2013, https://www.themoscowtimes.com/arts-n-ideas/article/book-reveals-plight-of-female-prisoners/472579.html#ixzz2Mf5TvnWp
- Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture, Report on the visit of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment to Benin, 15 March 2011, CAT/CAT/OP/BEN/1.en, paras. 207-208
- ^{iv} 'In Prison, Toilet Paper Is the New Tampon', MS.Blog magazine, Maya Schenwar, 12 April 2010, <accessed 5 March 2013, msmagazine.com/blog/blog/2010/04/12/in-prison-toilet-paper-is-the-new-tampon/
- ^v European Committee for the Prevention of Torture and Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CPT), *The CPT Standards: "Substantive sections"*, 2006 Extract from the 10th General Report, CPT/Inf (2000) 13, para. 31.
- vi International Committee of the Red Cross, Water, sanitation, hygiene and habitat in prisons: supplementary guidance, 2012, p58
- vii Amnesty International, *Chad: 'We are all dying here' Human rights violations in prisons, 2012,* Al index: AFR 20/007/2012, p9
- viii International Centre for Prison Studies, *Guidance Note: Improving Prison Health Care*, January 2005

- Human Rights Watch, *Detained and Dismissed: Women's Struggles to Obtain Health Care in United States Immigration Detention*, 17 March 2009, p4
- xiv 'UNODC launches toolkit for HIV assessment in prisons', 23 July 2010, <accessed 5 March 2013, https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/frontpage/2010/July/unodc-launches-toolkit-for-hiv-assessment-in-prisons.html
- ^{xv} UNODC, WHO Europe, *Women's health in prison:* Correcting gender inequity in prison health, 2009, p27
- ^{xvi} UNODC, WHO Europe, *Women's health in prison:* Correcting gender inequity in prison health, 2009, p21
- xvii European Committee for the Prevention of Torture standards, 2006, para. 33, footnote 1
- ^{xviii} UNODC, published with WHO and UNAIDS, *HIV testing and counselling in prisons and other closed settings : Technical paper,* 2009, p37
- xix SMR, Rule 22. See also WHO Europe, Declaration: Prison Health as part of Public Health, Moscow, 24 October 2003, where delegates noted that penitentiary health must be an integral part of the public health system of any country and put forward a set of recommendations to improve healthcare services in prisons, based on this principle.
- ^{xx} UNODC, The Prison System and Alternatives to Imprisonment in Selected Countries of the Organisation of Eastern Caribbean States, Barbados and the Dominican Republic, Atabay, T., 25 November 2010 (unpublished)
- xxi International Committee of the Red Cross, Water, sanitation, hygiene and habitat in prisons: supplementary guidance, 2012, p60

Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture, Report on the visit of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment to Mexico, 31 May 2010, CAT/OP/MEX/1. para 110.

^{ix} European Union Fundamental Rights Agency, *Inequalities and multiple discrimination in access to and quality of healthcare*, 2013, p41

^x Rick Lines, (2008) "The right to health of prisoners in international human rights law", International Journal of Prisoner Health, Vol. 4 Iss: 1, pp.3 – 53, p13

xi Lesley Graham, Tessa Parkes, Andrew McAuley and Lawrence Doi, World Health Organisation, 'Alcohol problems in the criminal justice system: an opportunity for intervention', 2013, p9

xii CPT Standards, CPT/Inf/E (2002) 1 - Rev. 2011, p93

- vi Human Rights Council, Seventh Session, Report of the Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, Manfred Nowak, A/HRC/7/3, 15 January 2008, para. 34
- vii 'Egypt court stops virginity tests in military prisons', BBC <accessed 11 April 2013 at http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-16339398>
- viii Allan Anderson, Sophie Strachan, Positively UK, 'HIV Behind Bars: A review of care for people living with HIV in UK prisons and the role of peer support', February 2013, p15
- ^{ix} PRI project evaluation (internal), Quote from Larissa Protasova nurse and trainer of the patients' school for female prisoners in pilot region Karaganda oblast
- ^x Harm Reduction International, *Shadow Report* Alternative report to the UN Committee Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women on the Sixth periodic report of Italy: 2011, 'Women, drug dependence, HIV/AIDS and the criminal justice system' (With Canadian HIV/AIDS Legal Network, Itaca Association, Associazione Antigone, Associazione Nazionale Giuristi Democratic)
- xi UNODC, WHO Europe, *Women's health in prison:* Correcting gender inequity in prison health, 2009
- xii Lesley Graham, Tessa Parkes, Andrew McAuley and Lawrence Doi, Regional Office for Europe, Alcohol problems in the criminal justice system: an opportunity for intervention, 2012, pV
- ^{xiii} Ed. Claudia Stoicescu, Harm Reduction International, 'The Global State of Harm Reduction 2012: Towards an integrated response' 2012, p129
- xiv McGlinchey and Others v. the United Kingdom (50390/99) 29.4.2003 (Chamber)
- ^{xv} Iakobishvili, E, 'Cause for Alarm: The Incarceration of Women for Drug Offences in Europe and Central Asia, and the Need for Legislative and Sentencing Reform, Harm Reduction International, 2012

A/HRC/7/3, 15 January 2008, para 34. See also *Prosecutor v. Zdravko Mucic aka "Pavo", Hazim Delic, Esad Landzo aka "Zenga", Zejnil Delalic (Trial Judgement)*, IT-96-21-T, International Criminal Tribunal for the former Yugoslavia (ICTY), 16 November 1998, paras. 480 to 493 for a detailed discussion of rape as torture and the international and regional bodies which have described it as such. available at: http://www.unhcr.org/refworld/docid/41482bde4.htm I [accessed 1 October 2012]

iii CPT Standards, CPT/Inf (2000) 13, p90

Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture, Report on the visit of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment to Paraguay, 7 June 2010, CAT/OP/PRY/1. paras 134, 141.

^v ACLU, Know your Rights: Special Issues for Women Prisoners, 2013, p12

- xvi Source: Institution for Female Offenders Berlin; Publisher and editorial office Institution for Female Offenders Berlin
- xvii This case study is from: Allan Anderson, Sophie Strachan, Positively UK, 'HIV Behind Bars: A review of care for people living with HIV in UK prisons and the role of peer support', February 2013, p17
- ^{xviii} Women's Health Issues, "Women and the Criminal Justice System." Editor's commentary. 17(4), 2007.
- xix UNODC, WHO Europe, Women's health in prison: Correcting gender inequity in prison health, 2009, p 26
- ^{xx} Cited in Dora Rickford, 'Troubled Inside: Responding to the Mental Health Needs of Women in Prison', Prison Reform Trust, 2003
- ^{xxi} UK Home Office, The Corston Report, 'A report by Baroness Jean Corston of a review of women with particular vulnerabilities in the criminal justice system', 2007, p76
- xxii Elizabeth Bingham and Rebecca Sutton, Editor: Renu Mandhane, University of Toronoto, International Human Rights Program, 'Cruel, Inhuman and Degrading?Canada's treatment of federally-sentenced women with mental health issues', 2012
- xxiii Napaporn Havanon et al. 'Using Participatory Action Research to put the Bangkok Rules into practice The Thai Prison Case study', Research under the auspices of the Inspire Project under the Initiative of HRH Princess Bajrakitiyabha, 2012, p49

- ¹ R.D. Shankardass, *Barred for Life Scarred for Life: Experiences and Voices of Women in the Criminal Justice System,* 2004, p158, in International Centre for Prison Studies, 'Penal Reform and Gender: *Gender and Security Sector Reform Toolkit.* Eds. Megan Bastick and Kristin Valasek. Geneva: DCAF, OSCE?ODIHR, UN-INSTRAW, 2008, p8
- ii Tomris Atabay, Penal Reform International, Guidance Document on the Bangkok Rules, Working Draft, 2013 p64, footnote 188
- Australian Human Rights Committee, Australian Study Tour Report, Visit of the UN Special Rapporteur on Violence against Women 10-20 April 2012, available at https://www.humanrights.gov.au/publications/australian-study-tour-report-visit-un-special-rapporteur-violence-against-women, accessed 13 May 2013>, p16
- iv Amanda George, 'Strip Searches: Sexual Assault by the State, in *Without consent: confronting adult sexual violence*, Australian institute of Criminology, 1993, p211

- ^v Tomris Atabay, UNODC, *Afghanistan, female prisoners and their social reintegration,* March 2007, p26
- vi All Africa, Sylvia Mweetwa, 'Zambia: Humiliating Searches Unsettle Kabwe Inmates', 25 May 2013, <available at http://allafrica.com/stories/201305260053.html, accessed 4 June 2013>
- vii (Omitted)
- Report of the Special Rapporteur on violence against women of the mission to the United States of America on the issue of violence against women in state and federal prisons, E/CN.4/1999/68/Add.2, paras.55, 58, referenced in Quaker United Nations Office, Submission to the Study of the Secretary-General of the United Nations on Violence against Women, Violence against women and girls in prison, 6 October 2005.
- ^{ix} Principle 3 of the Principles of Medical Ethics relevant to the Role of Health Personnel, particularly Physicians, in the Protection of Prisoners and Detainees against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment.
- x American Civil Liberties Union, < http://www.aclu.org/invasive-search, accessed 13 May 2013>
- xi (Omitted)
- xii International Centre for Prison Studies, 'Penal Reform and Gender: *Gender and Security Sector Reform Toolkit*. Eds. Megan Bastick and Kristin Valasek. Geneva: DCAF, OSCE/ODIHR, UN-INSTRAW, 2008, p8

See case on Brazil: Source - Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture, Report on the visit of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment to Brazil, 5 July 2012, CAT/OP/BRA/1.en, para.118

- xiv Provided to Amnesty International by Chicago Legal aid to incarcerated mothers, December 1998, and printed in *Not part of my sentence:* Violations of the Human Rights of Women in Custody, AI Index: AMR 51/01/99, Amnesty International, March 1999
- ^{xv} See Istanbul Statement and Interim Report prepared by the Special Rapporteur of the Human Rights Council on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, Juan E. Mendez, UN Doc/A/66/268, 5 August 2011, para.26
- xv Interim report of the Special Rapporteur of the Human Rights Council on torture and other cruel, in human or degrading treatment or punishment, 5 August 2011, A/66/268, para. 57-58
- ^{xvii} Tomris Atabay, UNODC, Handbook for prison managers and policymakers on Women and Imprisonment, 2008, p41
- xviii Tomris Atabay, UNODC, Handbook for prison managers and policymakers on Women and Imprisonment, 2008, p34

- ⁱ A report by Baroness Jean Corston of 'A review of women with particular vulnerabilities in the Criminal Justice system', March 2007, < www.justice.gov.uk/publications/docs/corston-report-march-2007.pdf, accessed 4 January 2013>, p18
- ii Amnesty International, 'Ghana: 'Prisoners are bottom of the pile': The human rights of inmates in Ghana, Al Index: AFR 28/002/2012, 2012, p28
- ⁱⁱⁱ Bastick, M., Women in Prison, 'A commentary on the Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners', Quaker United Nations Office, p73, citing Taylor, R., 'Women in prison and children of imprisoned mothers' (Quaker United Nations Office, Geneva), p19
- ^{iv} Tomris Atabay, UNODC, 'Afghanistan, female prisoners and their social reintegration', March 2007, p47
- ^v Julie Ashdown and Mel James, 'Women in Detention', International Review of the Red Cross, Volume 72, Number 877, March 2010, p132
- vi International Centre for Prison Studies, 'Penal Reform and Gender: Gender and Security Sector Reform Toolkit'. Eds. Megan Bastick and Kristin Valasek. Geneva: DCAF, OSCE/ODIHR, UN-INSTRAW, 2008, p6
- vii Society for Community Organization, Hong Kong, press release 4 December 2011, <available at http://www.soco.org.hk/publication/press release/crec/2011/pr 2011 12 4 english.doc, accessed 15 May 2013>
- Human Rights Correspondence School, a project of the Asian Human Rights Commission, http://www.hrschool.org/doc/mainfile.php/lesson31/51/ accessed 15 May 2013>
- * Brogan Currie, 'Women in Prison: A forgotten Population', 2012, available at http://www.internetjournalofcriminology.com/Currie Women in Prison A Forgotten Population IJC Oct 2012.pdf, accessed 15 May 2013>, p16
- xi Organisation Mondiale contre la Torture, Joint submission, 'State Violence in Chile: An alternative report to the UN Committee against Torture', March 2004 http://www.omct.org/files/2004/03/2360/stateviolence_chile_04_eng.pdf, accessed 15 May 2013>, para123

xx See Asian Human Rights Commission School http://www.hrschool.org/doc/mainfile.php/lesson31/51/, accessed 13 May 2013>

- xii Globalpost.com, ,Conjugal visits for inmates begin, rooms being prepared, 3 April, 2013, http://www.globalpost.com/dispatch/news/asianet/130403/conjugal-visits-inmates-begin-rooms-being-prepared, accessed 15 May 2013>
- xiii See the 1994 UN International Conference on Population and Development in Cairo, Programme of Action, 7.4
- xiv Tomris Atabay, UNODC, 'Afghanistan, female prisoners and their social reintegration', March 2007, p24 citing Amnesty International
- xv Alison Thompson and Sabrina Mahtani, Advocaid, 'Women, Debt & Detention: An Exploratory Report on Fraudulent Conversion and the Criminalisation of Debt in Sierra Leone', July 2012, <http://www.advocaidsl.com/wp-content/uploads/2011/03/AdvocAid-Women-Debt-and-Detention-Final-Report.pdf, accessed 15 May 2013>, p13
- ^{xvi} Julie Ashdown and Mel James, 'Women in Detention', International Review of the Red Cross, Volume 72, Number 877, March 2010, p131
- xvii Amnesty International, 'Ghana: 'Prisoners are bottom of the pile': The human rights of inmates in Ghana, Al Index: AFR 28/002/2012, 2012, p35
- viii Organisation Mondiale contre la Torture, Joint submission, 'State Violence in Chile: An alternative report to the UN Committee against Torture', March 2004 http://www.omct.org/files/2004/03/2360/stateviolence_chile_04_eng.pdf, accessed 15 May 2013>, para123

- ⁱ Tomris Atabay, UNODC, 'Afghanistan, female prisoners and their social reintegration', March 2007, p74
- "UNODC Report, East-Asia Pacific Regional Meeting on the Implementation of the Bangkok Rules, Bangkok 19 to 21 February 2013, UNODC/JSDO/BKEGM/2013/1, 14 March 2013, paras.39 and 47
- Australian Human Rights Committee, Australian Study Tour Report, Visit of the UN Special Rapporteur on Violence against Women 10-20 April 2012, available at https://www.humanrights.gov.au/publications/australian-study-tour-report-visit-un-special-rapporteur-violence-against-women, accessed 13 May 2013>, p4
- ^{iv} Julie Ashdown and Mel James, 'Women in detention', International Review of the Red Cross, No. 877 (201), p130
- ^v Women in Prison, A Review of the Conditions in Member States of the Council of Europe, The Quaker Council for European Affairs, February 2007, Part 2, Country Report: The Russian Federation

- vi Notes from East-Asia Pacific Regional Meeting on the Implementation of the Bangkok Rules, Bangkok 19 to 21 February 2013
- vii UNODC Report, East-Asia Pacific Regional Meeting on the Implementation of the Bangkok Rules, Bangkok 19 to 21 February 2013, UNODC/JSDO/BKEGM/2013/1, 14 March 2013, para 61
- ^{viii} Report on HMP & YOI Cornton Vale, HM Inspectorate of Prisons, Follow-up Inspection, 30 January 2 February 2012, available at http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Resource/0039/00391920.pdf, accessed 3 June 2013>, para 4.8
- ix Report of the Special Rapporteur on the right to education, Vernor Munoz, The Right to Education of Persons in Detention, A/HRC/11/8, 2 April 2009, para. 12, <available at http://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/hrcouncil/docs/11session/A.HRC.11.8_en.pdf, accessed 3 June 2013>, p17
- ^x Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture, Report on the visit of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment to Benin, 17-26 May 2008, CAT/OP/BEN/1, Para 277
- xi PRI, NORLAG, Final Report 'NGOs and Penitentiary Reform: Rehabilitation Institutionalization and Public Awareness 2009, Tbilisi, Georgia, p19
- xii Tomris Atabay, UNODC, 'Afghanistan, female prisoners and their social reintegration', March 2007, p33
- ^{xiii} Amnesty International, 'Locking up my rights: Arbitrary arrest, detention and treatment of detainees in Mozambique', AFR 41/001/2012, November 2012, p53
- xiv Hürriyet Daily News, 'Firm offers micro loans to female inmates', 7 January 2013, available at http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/firm-offers-micro-loans-to-female-inmates.aspx?pageID=238&nID=38497&NewsCatID=345>, accessed 6 June 2013
- xv Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture, Report on the visit of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment to Mexico, 27 August 12 September 2008, CAT/OP/MEX/1, Para 264
- xvi Cornell Law School's Avon Global Center for Women and Justice and International Human Rights Clinic, Defensoria General de la Nacion Argentina and the University of Chicago Law School's International Human Rights Clinic, Women in Prison in Argentina: Causes, conditions and consequences, May 2013, p25
- xvii UNODC Report, East-Asia Pacific Regional Meeting on the Implementation of the Bangkok Rules, Bangkok 19 to 21 February 2013, UNODC/JSDO/BKEGM/2013/1, 14 March 2013, para.61

- xviii Women in Prison, Roundtable on Small Custodial Units, 15 May 2012 (report August 2012), p7
- xix New Vision, '61 children in prison for no crime', 15 January 2012, available at http://www.newvision.co.ug/news/628368-161-children-in-prison-for-no-crime.html, accessed 6 June 2013
- ^{xx} Tomris Atabay, UNODC, 'Afghanistan, female prisoners and their social reintegration', March 2007, p51
- PRI Survey conducted in Georgia in May 2013 among 290 women prisoners in Rustavi prison, comprising 66 per cent of the total female prison population in that country (report not yet published at the time of writing)
- Prescribed methadone should be given to prisoners on the day of their liberation http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Resource/0039/00391920.pdf, (paragraph 8.24)
- ^{xxiii} PRI Survey conducted in Georgia in May 2013 among 290 women prisoners in Rustavi prison, comprising 66 per cent of the total female prison population. See Penal Reform International, 'Who are women prisoners?: Survey results from Armenia and Georgia, September 2013
- xxiv A report by Baroness Jean Corston of 'A review of women with particular vulnerabilities in the Criminal Justice system', March 2007, < www.justice.gov.uk/publications/docs/corston-report-march-2007.pdf, accessed 4 January 2013>, p3
- xxv Ruth Elwood Martin, Debra Hanson, Christine Hemingway, Vivian Ramsden, Jane Buxton, Alison Granger-Brown, Lara-Lisa Condello, Ann Macaulay, Patti Janssen, T. Gregory Hislop, 'Homelessness as viewed by incarcerated women: participatory research, 2012, International Journal of Prisoner Health, Vol. 8 Iss: 3/4, pp.108 –116
- xxvi Tomris Atabay, UNODC, 'Afghanistan, female prisoners and their social reintegration', March 2007, p34

- ⁱ Tomris Atabay, UNODC, Handbook for prison managers and policymakers on Women and Imprisonment, 2008, p19
- ii Amnesty International, 'Ghana: 'Prisoners are bottom of the pile': The human rights of inmates in Ghana, Al Index: AFR 28/002/2012, 2012, p26
- Penal Reform International, 'Who are women prisoners?: Survey results from Armenia and Georgia, September 2013

iv Ibid.

- ^v Tomris Atabay, UNODC, Handbook for prison managers and policymakers on Women and Imprisonment, 2008, p18
- vi See National Resource Center on Justice Involved Women
- vii Tomris Atabay, UNODC, Handbook for prison managers and policymakers on Women and Imprisonment, 2008, p18, according to research conducted by the Friends World Committee for Consultation World Office (Quakers)
- viii Tomris Atabay, UNODC, Handbook for prison managers and policymakers on Women and Imprisonment, 2008, p18, according to research conducted by the Friends World Committee for Consultation World Office (Quakers)
- ^{ix} Tomris Atabay, UNODC, Handbook for prison managers and policymakers on Women and Imprisonment, 2008, p18, according to research conducted by the Friends World Committee for Consultation World Office (Quakers)
- ^x Tomris Atabay, UNODC, Handbook for prison managers and policymakers on Women and Imprisonment, 2008, p18, according to research conducted by the Friends World Committee for Consultation World Office (Quakers)
- xi CBS News, 'Mothers to do jail time at home under new program', 11 May 2013, <available at http://www.cbsnews.com/8301-201_162-57583983/mothers-to-do-jail-time-at-home-under-new-program/>, accessed 17 June 2013
- xⁱⁱ Committee on the Rights of the Child, Day of General Discussion Report and recommendations (30 September 2011), Rec. 41
- xiii See project description of PRI's website at www.penalreform.org/news/pris-work-imprisoned-women-and-children-ukraine
- xiv Committee on the Rights of the Child, Day of General Discussion Report and recommendations (30 September 2011), p1
- x^v Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture, Report on the visit of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment to Benin, 17-26 May 2008, CAT/OP/BEN/1. para 148
- ^{xvi} Report of the Special Rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences, Rashida Manjoo Addendum Mission to Papua New Guinea, 18-26 March 2012, A/HRC/23/49/Add.2, p11
- x^{vii} Amnesty International, 'Ghana: 'Prisoners are bottom of the pile': The human rights of inmates in Ghana, Al Index: AFR 28/002/2012, 2012
- xviii Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture, Report on the visit of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment to Mexico, 31 May 2010, CAT/OP/MEX/1. para 265

- ¹ See for example "I Had To Run Away" The Imprisonment of Women and Girls for 'Moral Crimes" in Afghanistan, Human Rights Watch (2012) which details how girls are convicted and imprisoned for crimes that usually involve flight from unlawful forced marriage or domestic violence. Some women and girls have been convicted of *zina*, sex outside of marriage, after being raped or forced into prostitution.
- ⁱⁱ Bloom B., Owen, B. Owen & S. Covington, Gender Responsive Strategies: Research Practice & Guiding Principles for Female Offenders. National Institute of Justice, US Dept. of Justice, USA, 2003
- iii UNICEF, Administrative detention of children: a global report, 2011
- ^{iv} UNICEF, Justice for Children: The situation for children in conflict with the law in Afghanistan, 2008
- v Commentary to the Bangkok Rules, agreed by consensus by the Inter-governmental Expert Group who developed the Bangkok Rules
- vi African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights, Report of the Promotion Mission of the Committee for the Prevention of Torture in Africa to the Islamic Republic of Mauritania, 1 April 2012, <www.refworld.org/docid/51948f424.html, accessed 19 August 2013>
- vii UNODC, Handbook on Prisoners with Special Needs, 2009

See promising practice: M. Willis and J.-P. Moore, Reintegration of Indigenous Prisoners. Research and Public Policy Series No. 90 (Canberra, Australian Institute of Criminology, 2008); see UNODC, Introductory Handbook on the Prevention of Recidivism and the Social Reintegration of Offenders, 2012, p136

- ix NSW Department of Community Services, Working with Aboriginal People and Communities, A Practice Resource, February 2009, http://www.community.nsw.gov.au/docswr/ assets/main/documents/working with aboriginal.p df, accessed 19 August 2013>, p20
- ^xThe percentage of foreign women was small in six of the ten countries represented at the meeting. In the others they ranged from 15 to 64 per cent. The proportion of ethnic and racial minorities was high in two countries. See UNODC Report, East-Asia Pacific Regional Meeting on the Implementation of the Bangkok Rules, Bangkok 19 to 21 February 2013, UNODC/JSDO/BKEGM/2013/1, 14 March 2013, para 92.
- xi UNODC, Handbook on Prisoners with Special Needs, 2009, p79
- xii Tomris Atabay, UNODC, Handbook for prison managers and policymakers on Women and Imprisonment, 2008, p100. See also UNODC, Toolkit to Combat Trafficking in Persons 2006.

^{xiii} Report of the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, Addendum, Misison to Turkey, 7 February 2007, A/HRC/4/40/Add.5, < http://www.refworld.org/pdfid/461f3bb82.pdf, accessed 19 August 2013>

xiv UNODC, Introductory Handbook on the Prevention of Recidivism and the Social Reintegration of Offenders, 2012, p134